SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
18th August, 2004

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
3.55 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Burgoyne, Clague, Clarke, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Daniels, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, Fernandez, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Hayes, Heywood, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Kean, Lancaster, B.J. Lea, M. Lea, Lewis, Lindley, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Mullen, B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Perkins, Pooley, Salmon, Warmisham and Wilson

24.
FORMER COUNCILLOR JOHN HINCKS

The Leader of the Council referred to the recent death of former Councillor John Hincks.  With contributions from the Leaders of the Opposition Councillor Merry outlined some of the many enthusiasms of Mr. Hincks and the causes which he had supported.  Councillor Joe Murphy reported on the dedication which Mr. Hincks had shown in dealing with issues which arose within his Ward and Councillor Macdonald drew attention to the contribution which Mr. Hincks had made to society beyond his role as Councillor - as a City Magistrate.


Members and Officers stood in silence in memory of the former Councillor John Hincks.

25.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Broughton, Hinds, Hulmes, Jones, King, Pennington, Powell, Sheehy, Smyth and Warner.

26.
HOUSING OPTIONS - PRESENTATION

(Previous Minute 14 - 21st July, 2004)


It was reported that, since this matter was deferred at the July meeting, an information pack on the subject had been circulated to all Members and a number of them had seen the presentation in other meetings.


RESOLVED:
THAT, under the circumstances, this item be withdrawn.

27.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

A motion was moved by Councillor Karen Garrido and seconded by Councillor Macdonald that the resolution in Minute 13 (Strategic and Best Value Performance Plan 2004/05) was incorrect in that it implied a vote had taken place.  The motion was put to the vote and was not agreed.


RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 21st July, 2004, be approved as a correct record.

28.
PETITIONS

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the petition submitted by Councillor Bernard Lea from residents of The Green, Clifton, asking for action to be taken to deal with the anti-social behaviour of teenagers in the area be referred to the Community Safety Unit and the Director of Environmental Services.




(2) THAT the petition submitted by Councillor Bernard Lea on behalf of persons residing in the vicinity of the Clifton Park Hotel objecting to the proposed redevelopment of that hotel be referred to the Director of Development Services.

29.
CAPITAL STRATEGY 2005/06 TO 2008/09 AND 


ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN 2005/06

(Previous Minute 16 - 21st July, 2004)


Councillor Joe Murphy, Executive Support Member for Corporate Services, presented a proposed Capital Investment Strategy for Salford for the period 2005/06 to 2008/09 together with an Asset Management Plan 2005/06.  He emphasised that the Strategy was aspirational and might need to be adjusted when actual resources became known. Any such adjustments would be addressed as the Capital Programme and Revenue Budget processes were developed during the course of the year.


The report identified the key areas for capital investment across all Directorates.  In presenting the report Councillor Joe Murphy drew attention to the success of past developments including the Quays and thanked Members of the Opposition for their support.


Councillor Karen Garrido made reference to parts of the Strategy which she felt were confusing and asked that consideration be deferred on the grounds that Members had not had sufficient time to study such a large document and there had not been adequate consultation during its preparation.  Councillor Merry reminded Members that consideration of an early version of the Strategy had been withdrawn from consideration at the July meeting so that Members had had the opportunity to 


study most of the document for over a month.  Councillor Macdonald emphasised the need for such substantial documents to make clear the actions which were being requested by the Council.


Councillor Joe Murphy gave a commitment to respond to any written questions which Members might submit to him on the Strategy and, if appropriate, make minor clarifications or corrections to the document.


The Mayor moved a vote and, by majority of those present, it was:


RESOLVED:
THAT the Corporate Investment Strategy for Salford for the period 2005/06 to 2008/09 together with the Asset Management Plan 2005/06 be approved.

30.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES ETC.

(a)
Fire and Civil Defence 

Members thanked Councillor George Wilson for providing information on the current position with regard to the potential industrial action in the Fire Service.  Councillor Wilson undertook to keep Members aware of developments as they arose.


(b)
Passenger Transport

Councillor Lindley suggested that efforts to promote an extension to the Metrolink service would be undermined if the existing service did not improve provision for special events such as the Test Match at Old Trafford.


(c)
Police

(i)
Chairman of the GMPA

Councillor Karen Garrido referred to criticisms by the Leader of the Council regarding the process by which Derek Osbaldestin had been elected as Chairman of the GMPA and asked whether Councillors would support the new Leader.  Councillor Merry confirmed that Members would support Mr. Osbaldestin who had been legitimately elected but expressed reservations about the way in which a person not accountable to the electorate had been elected which, he suggested, had generated an outcome that did not reflect the wishes of the majority of voters in the Greater Manchester area.  Councillor Karen Garrido expressed a willingness to support proposals for direct elections to the GMPA.


(ii)
Public Voice on Policing (PVP)

Councillor Karen Garrido thanked Councillor Peter Connor for providing background information on the process which had resulted in revisions being made to the PVP including a reduction in the number of meetings.  She expressed concern that no specific consultation had taken place on the proposals but rather that they had been based upon consultations which had been held two years ago and which had generated objections at the time.  She suggested that the reduced number of PVP meetings would result in members of the public having to raise their concerns about the police service at Community Committees and that, therefore, a better approach would be for the GMPA to cease to operate the PVPs and direct the resources and office commitment to the Community Committees.  There was general support for this approach and Councillor Connor agreed to submit the suggestion to the GMPA. 


(d)
Outside Bodies

In response to a request from Councillor Iain Lindley for details of actions taken by the Bridgewater Canal Trust Councillor Joe Holt confirmed that relevant documents were available for reference in the Members’ Library.

31.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

(i)
Salford Triathlon

Councillor John Merry placed on record his appreciation of the efforts of staff, volunteers and the Police and Emergency Services in making the Salford Triathlon a success in spite of difficult weather conditions.


(ii)
Regeneration of Seedley and Langworthy

In response to a question from Councillor Norman Owen the Leader of the Council explained that, whilst recent reports in the media about the current position regarding the regeneration of Seedley and Langworthy were true, they gave only a partial impression and could, therefore, result in misunderstandings.  He indicated that there had been an awareness since the beginning of the project that additional funding would have to be sought and that whilst the necessary resources had not yet been identified efforts were being made to do so.  It was misleading to imply that the regeneration of the area would not continue and he encouraged Councillor Owen to share any case work which he might have on the subject.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

The Deputy Leader reported on the launch of the Alleygating Strategy which took place on 17th August, 2004, and explained the benefits of the Strategy in helping make terraced properties more secure.  In response to a question from Councillor Owen he explained that the financial allocation within the Strategy was intended to facilitate the introduction of schemes (e.g. by meeting the cost of planning permission) and that there was an allocation for local projects within the Seedley and Langworthy budget.


(c)
Lead Member for Education

In response to a question from Councillor Iain Lindley the Lead Member for Education reported that he would be examining the circumstances which had led to Salford Community Leisure withdrawing from Walkden High School.  He indicated that the action did not imply that the facilities at the school did not fulfil health and safety standards.


(d)
Lead Member for Environmental Services

Councillor Tim Perkins thanked, via the Lead Member for Environmental Services, the Events Team for their work in organising a very successful Light Oaks Annual Play Day.  He thanked also the Claremont and Weaste Community Committee which had given financial support and groups such as the Claremont Community Association and Salford Reds as well as the Fire and Police Services.

32.
ISSUES FOR SCRUTINY CHAIRS

No issues were raised for Scrutiny Chairs.

33.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments to the Council Constitution, as contained in the report now submitted, be approved.

34.
APPOINTMENT TO THE COUNCIL AGENDA GROUP

RESOLVED:
THAT the vacancy on the Council Agenda Group for a Scrutiny Chair be filled on a rota basis and that, for 2004/05, the position alternate between Councillors Dawson and Jolley, the Chairmen of, respectively, the Quality and Performance and Budget Scrutiny Committees.

35.
APPOINTMENTS TO NEW PROSPECT HOUSING LIMITED LOCAL BOARDS

RESOLVED:
THAT the following Members be appointed to the Local Boards indicated for the period up to the date of the Annual General Meetings of those Boards (November/December, 2004) :


Salford North Local Board

Councillors Holt, Hulmes, B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy and Wilson


Salford South Local Board

Councillors Clague, Dobbs, Heywood, Powell and Slater

36.
APPOINTMENTS TO THE SALFORD LOCAL TRANSPORT GROUP

RESOLVED:
THAT the following Members be appointed to the Salford Local Transport Group:


Councillors Burgoyne, Cullen, Daniels, Hudson and Hunt (Labour)


Councillor Lindley (Conservative)


Councillor Heywood (Liberal Democrat)

37.
APPOINTMENTS TO THE ASSOCIATION OF GREATER MANCHESTER AUTHORITIES (AGMA)

RESOLVED:
THAT the appointments of the following Members to the Association of Greater Manchester Authorities be confirmed:


Councillor Morris as this Councils representative on the AGMA


Councillor B.P. Murphy as this Councils representative on the AGMA Health Scrutiny Panel

38.
CONFIRMATION OF ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIRS

RESOLVED:
THAT in accordance with the provisions of Standing Order 3.1, the appointments of the following Members of Deputy Chairs of the Bodies indicated be confirmed:


Employers’ Forum : Councillor Joe Murphy


Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel : Councillor Alan Clague

39.
QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

RESOLVED:
THAT the vacancy on the Quality and Performance Scrutiny Committee arising from the resignation of Councillor Humphreys be noted and that no replacement be made at this time.

40.
URGENT DECISIONS

Consideration was given to two reports outlining circumstances where the Leader of the Council had agreed actions could be taken without the decisions being subject to call-in.  Councillor Karen Garrido suggested that, as the need for urgency had arisen to enable works to be undertaken before the end of the school holidays, treating the matters as urgent was not appropriate because the dates of the holidays were known well in advance and officers should, therefore, have been able to plan accordingly.  Councillor Merry agreed to let Councillor Garrido know in greater detail the reasons why the decisions had been treated as matters of urgency.


RESOLVED:
THAT the actions of the Leader of the Council in agreeing that the following decisions be treated as matters of urgency be noted:

· Acceptance of a tender submitted for toilet refurbishments and window frame renewal at Moorside High School

· Acceptance of a tender for re-roofing of the junior building at Mossfield County Primary School

· Acceptance of a tender for the internal remodelling of Clarendon Road County Primary School

· Authorising the acquisition of a tender from a company already on the official accredited providers list prepared by the DfES and BECTA for the installation in Salford classrooms of 67 complete interactive light board systems with digital projectors, audio amplifiers and wall mounted speakers

41.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with Council meeting agenda for information:


(a)
List of Lead Member Decisions


(b)
Minutes of Regulatory Panels


(c)
Minutes of Community Committees


(d)
Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets
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